Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 16th November 2015, at the Village Hall, Gwaelod y Garth.

PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Philippa Hill-John, Jeanette Troughton, Christine Priday, Wynford Ellis Owen, Chris James, Brynmor Jones, Nikki Howard, Sandie Rosser, John Harrison & Graham Thomas 
ALSO PRESENT: -
County Councillor 
Gavin Hill-John & Michael Rees (Planning Consultant)
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors

Clare Bath & Sara Pickard
89
Police Matters
There were no Police Officers present and the Clerk advised that he had not received any communication from them or list of crimes for the preceding month.  Cllr Graham Thomas advised members that there had been a good attendance at the PACT meeting in Creigiau and he had met the new Constable for this area, PC Julie Jones, who had, apparently, taken over from PC Sam Willis, as he had been acting up to the rank of Sergeant ever since his appointment as PC Huw Thomas’ successor.
90
Public Session

There were no members of the public present

91
Matters Arising from the Public Session

There were no matters arising

92
Written Resolution

The Chairman advised that, as Michael Rees was present, that Council would consider the written resolution presented by Cllr Graham Thomas before County Council matters.  Cllr Graham Thomas referred to the resolution, which had been circulated to all members and sought to debate the merits of engaging a barrister to write a legal letter to Cardiff County Council against the current planning application to extend Creigiau Quarry.  He invited Michael Rees to address members.  Michael Rees explained how, as a Planning Consultant, he had become involved in the campaign against the re-opening of Creigiau Quarry by giving background advice on procedural issues.  In his professional life he deals with large applications on a weekly basis, understands best practice and what to expect.  He was disappointed with the quality of the application, which raised concerns on a number of levels.  By way of example he referred to the historic symptoms treated in a cavalier fashion by not complying with the conditions in the original permission.  He felt that a barrister could exploit these issues and was especially concerned with the failure to submit a detailed restoration scheme within two months of any period of 12 months where no stone had been extracted.  He also felt the attitude by Tarmac that the quarry could be ‘re-opened at any time’ under the existing permission was disingenuous, as there were a raft of concerns that would need to be satisfied first, not least of which was the presence of dormice, a European protected species, on the site.  In addition the planning application was a new application as Tarmac was seeking to quarry in a different direction to the original permission and would extend quarrying at Creigiau for a minimum of 37 years.  This would be well beyond the existing 26¼ years remaining of February 2042, which should not be considered an arbitrary date and there was legislation to support this view.  Michael Rees had spoken to Harriet Townsend, a barrister with Cornerstone Chambers, who specialised in these issues and had, in the past, represented CCC on planning matters.  She had agreed that 2042 was not an arbitrary date and could not be subject to a simple time extension.  She also felt that the issue of abandonment was pertinent and the response from CCC Legal Services was outdated and did not take cognisance of a whole raft of case law in the intervening period.  Michael Rees finished by suggesting that it would be worth engaging her services for these issues alone.  
This presentation generated a lively debate among members, some of whom were concerned that this could be the start of a very slippery and expensive slope, whilst others felt that it was owed to the residents of Creigiau and Pentyrch to use every weapon at the Council’s disposal to fight the application.  Cllr Graham Thomas read out the email relating to costings of £1,500 - £2,000 received from the barrister’s Clerk.  The Clerk confirmed that there was sufficient flexibility in this year’s budget to commit to this course of action.  Cllr Owen felt that although the issue was contentious the PCC should do what it could to represent the residents.  He added that his conscience was clear that, having explored all other avenues and being able to afford it, that the PCC should make use of the expertise being offered.  He proposed that a budget of £2,000 be set for the services of a barrister.  This was seconded by Cllr Harrison and the vote was 9 in favour and 1 abstention (Cllr Priday).  It was agreed that Michael Rees would make the approach to the Barrister and liaise with the Clerk.  The Chairman thanked Mr Rees for his attendance and he left the meeting
93
Public Session

During the course of the discussion in relation to the written resolution GYG Village Hall had been slowly filling up with members of the public who had gone to the wrong venue.  The Chairman decided to allow the public session to be revived.
The first speaker was Desmond Chidgey who asked the Council to make a decent road for School Lane.  Jane Jones introduced herself and asked to speak on behalf of Norma Procter, who could not be present.  She stated that School Lane was a burning, unresolved issue since Norma Procter had moved to GYG in the late 1980’s and she had pushed for improvement when her husband was a Community Councillor.  Nothing happened until the WI decided to tackle the impasse in September 2014, hosting a meeting in the Village Hall at which Cllr Craig Williams presented CCC’s options.  The petition called for a full upgrade of School lane by 450 votes to 3 who preferred the footpath option.  This result was delivered by the WI to CCC in the presence of the Lord Mayor and, at the same time the School Eco club delivered a 200 signature petition requesting the full upgrade.  In March 2015, Cllr Patel admitted that School lane was in an appalling condition and Norma Procter proved that CCC owned the land and that the aim was to obtain funding from the Aggregates Levy Committee to improve School Lane.  The PCC were also in agreement and Jane Jones quoted from a document sent by the Clerk to CCC praising the work undertaken by Norma Procter.  She went on to say how the consultation this year had been sullied by on-line bullying but the vote of 141 to 48 still established the majority in favour of the full upgrade.  Jane Jones asked why the PCC had suddenly withdrawn at the point of signing the funding application, also stating that the submission deadline had been missed and the chance of a major investment in the village lost.  She concluded by saying that residents deserve to know what the PCC intended to do to resolve the remaining problems.
Julian Wilkes pointed out that the footpath solves all the problems.  It provides a safer route to school but does not increase the traffic flow.  He also stated that CCC had withdrawn the application to the Aggregates Levy Fund.  Sascha Wilkes stated that a petition should not have been utilised in the consultation process, as people should have responded to the consultation on a personal basis not to a request to sign a petition.

Paul Tyler complained that School Lane was so bad that he could not use the front entrance when the lane flooded and was unable to get to his house or visit his relatives in Heol Berry.  He thought that something had been sorted out and was dismayed that it had not.  There were contributions in the same vein by Marc Palmer, Lynn Harris and Doug Castle.
94
Matters Arising from the Public Session

The Chairman advised the meeting that he had written explaining the PCC position to Mrs Procter and Mrs Thorne.  He had also, belatedly, received a letter from Cllr Patel.  He went on to say that at the July Council meeting there were a number of GYG residents present.  The PCC agreed to support an application to the ALF after CCC had conducted a proper consultation.  There were also a number of people present at the September meeting where it was agreed to take an independent viewpoint as the consultation was still running.  On 30th September, the Chairman received a draft consultation report which he felt he could not sign as he had neither debated nor discussed the consultation with the other Council members.  He later learned that CCC had submitted the application themselves.  At the October meeting the PCC voiced concern that they had not been consulted and side-lined.  The Chairman then read out the contents of the letter received from Cllr Patel.  He pointed out that the Council had discussed this issue at three previous meetings and had no authority to change the situation and that CCC had now stated they would progress with the footpath option.  Cllr Rosser also stated that it was now up to CCC.  The Chairman declared the Public session to be over.
95
County Council Matters
Cllr Graham Thomas again referred to the public meeting, in respect of Creigiau Quarry, stating it was a very successful meeting with about 150 residents in attendance.  A request had been made to Welsh Government to call in the application although acknowledged this was unlikely to happen.  He also advised that coaches had been booked for the public demonstration on Thursday 26th November outside City Hall and he hoped this would be well supported.  In response to a question, he further advised that the PCC would pay for the coaches with some of the cost being offset against a nominal sum of £2 per protester. 
96
Minutes of the Planning Committee Meeting held on 28th September 2015
The minutes were proposed by Cllr Howard, seconded by Cllr Owen and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
97
Matters Arising
The Chairman queried whether the Clerk was seeking a report from the TPA in relation to the problems of Heol Pant y Gored.  The Clerk advised that the TPA report concentrated on the areas due for development and we had piggy-backed the R&MCC report to extend the report to our area.  The Clerk felt the report was of little use as far as the LDP but nevertheless agreed to see whether there was any value in a report relating purely to Heol Pant y Gored.  Clerk to arrange
98
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 19th October 2015.

The minutes were proposed by Cllr Graham Thomas, seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
99
Matters Arising
Paragraph 81.1  

The Chairman thanked Cllr Harrison for his efforts in relation to the Remembrance Day Service and also all those Councillors who attended, especially Cllrs Troughton and Howard for their efforts to stop traffic and close the road in the absence of the Police.  He also advised that it was a well-attended event and particular thanks should go to the Guides, Scouts, School children and Vicar.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to them all thanking them for their efforts.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 85
Cllr Howard asked whether any other Councillors had responded for the bulbs.  The Clerk advised that she had been the only one so far.

There were no other matters arising
100
Clerk’s Report
100.1 

Creigiau Quarry
This issue had been discussed at Paragraph 90 ante.
100.2

Pentyrch Village Hall
The Clerk advised Council of the planning application prepared by the PVH Committee to change the flat roof to a pitched roof.  Councillors made a few queries of the Clerk and advised they were happy with the steps being taken by the PVH Committee.  
100.3

Gas and Electricity Supply to the Council Offices
The Clerk advised members in detail of the changes he had negotiated to the new contracts for Gas & Electric supply which required renewal from March 2016.  The new rates would save just under £200 a year based on current usage and switching to paying by direct debit would also save a further 4% on the total bills.  Members agreed they were satisfied with the Clerk’s actions.
100.4 & 11
Charter with CCC
The Clerk had circulated details of the proposed amendments to the Charter and also the request by Cllr John Hughes, St Fagans CC, for a meeting of Community Council representatives at St Fagans prior to the end of the consultation period of 30th November.  This meeting has been arranged for 4pm on Monday 23rd November, which coincides with interviews for the Administrative Assistant’s post, in which the Chair, Vice Chairman & Clerk were involved.  The Clerk queried whether any other Councillor could represent the PCC at the Charter meeting.  Cllr Priday volunteered to attend and it was arranged the Clerk would brief her prior to her attendance.  Clerk to arrange
100.5

Meeting with CRAMC
The Clerk had circulated details of the request for a meeting with CRAMC referring to the Minutes of the May 2015 meeting suggesting that the representatives from the PCC would be Cllrs Howard, Harrison, Jones, Graham Thomas and Owen.  Cllr Howard advised members that she had attended the last CRAMC meeting and advised that they were close to having no money other than the £10K in savings.  There was strong feeling within CRAMC that the PCC were trying to destroy CRAMC and that the PCC should be paying for the entire facility.  In addition there was dissatisfaction with the grass cutting contract, in particular, the PCC not checking on work carried out.  There was also concern over the rate of the MoU and its increasing affordability.  She finished by saying that a meeting was desperately needed as the problems were not going to go away and needed addressing.  The Chairman reminded Councillors that the MoU had come about because the maintenance of Creigiau Recreation Ground was consuming, at the time, 10% of the entire precept.  The agreement was that the CRAMC sporting sections would pay 50% of the maintenance of the ground used by certain sporting sections and the Council would pay for the remaining 50% of the maintenance contract on behalf of the general use of the Recreation Ground by residents.  It was identified that CRAMC had a finite pot of money which was why the introduction of the MoU was done gradually, starting at 5% of the costs and rising at 5% per year so that after 10 years it would reach 50% of the costs.  This was done to enable CRAMC to put in place the funds and fund-raising necessary to pay for their share of the costs.  Sadly no fund-raising events were put in place and now that the cost of last year’s contribution stood at 35% the amounts being asked from CRAMC are becoming significant.  The Chairman finished by adding that no comparable amounts of money were being spent in Pentyrch, Gwaelod y Garth or Capel Llanilltern.  This generated a lively debate and it was felt that CRAMC had lost its way over recent years but with a new Chairman in Colin Belward and Nia Honeybun taking on a secretarial role, things were improving.  It was agreed to meet with CRAMC at 7pm on Monday 30th November at the Council Offices in Pentyrch.  The Clerk was asked to contact CRAMC to make the necessary arrangements.  Clerk to arrange
100.6

Public Protest Coaches regarding Creigiau Quarry

Councillors were advised that the coaches had been booked for the public protest on 26th November and cancellation could take place up to Monday 23rd November, should there be insufficient take-up of places.  The Chairman declared an interest.

100.7

Administrative Assistant

The Clerk advised that there had been 6 applicants for the role, one of which had only been received that morning a week after the closing date and so would not be considered further.  Of the 5 remaining four were considered by the Chairman and Clerk to be strong and viable candidates and arrangements had been made to carry out all the interviews on Monday 23rd November 2015.  Councillors agreed that they were satisfied with the arrangements made.

100.8

School Lane, Gwaelod y Garth

Cllr Hill-John referred to the consultation being sullied by on-line bullying and that the Community Council was letting the majority of the Community down and the Council should not ignore the situation.  She queried whether the meeting was the most appropriate time to raise the issue but Cllr Patel had stated that the application to the Aggregates Levy Fund had been withdrawn because of the level of local opposition to the scheme.  Cllr Hill-John felt that the loudest voice has been listened to and that CCC should reconsider.  Some members of the public present applauded her stance.  Cllr Owen stated that the PCC had tried to remain neutral and that the objection of the PCC was that the process was flawed and had been sullied as a result.  He emphasised that the PCC had remained neutral throughout.  Cllr Harrison agreed pointing out that CCC had not allowed the PCC to go through the process they had set.  He felt that had it been handled differently there may well have been a different outcome.  He reminded members that the issues had been around a long-time and that it had caused division in the community rather than harmony.  Cllr James referred to the leaflet sent round that week saying that he felt it contained inaccuracies and lies and appeared to have been circulated to cause disharmony.  He reminded members that the only objective being sought was a safe walking route to school, not a more convenient access to resident’s homes.  He pointed out that CCC decided to hold formal consultation with the public and the outcome of the consultation favoured Option 2.  His name and incorrect information had been used in the leaflet circulated to skew the whole outlook of the situation creating enmity between opposing sides without presenting a balanced view.  He was dismayed that the PCC had not had an opportunity to discuss the consultation in order to come to a decision but that opportunity had been taken away by CCC’s actions.
Cllr Howard felt that the PCC were being misrepresented and should use the Community Link as an opportunity to advise all members of the public of the situation in an attempt to build bridges not cause further division within the Community.  Cty Cllr Gavin Hill-John agreed that there had been misrepresentations on numerous occasions and he welcomed an opportunity to ensure that whatever article appeared was factually correct.  The Clerk was asked to draw up an article based on the response the Chairman had sent to Mrs Procter and Thorne.  Clerk to arrange
100.9

Christmas Trees

Councillors agreed to Christmas trees, as in previous years, and also to the Clerk going to an alternative, cheaper supplier.  Cllr Howard requested that a tree also being planted on the green area at Queen Charlotte Drive, Creigiau.  The Clerk pointed out that this was not PCC owned land and that the land owner’s permission would be needed to dig a whole and concrete in a pipe to hold the Christmas tree in place.  He also pointed out that there was no electricity supply to the site and asked who would supply the Christmas lights, as this was one of the pre-requisites for distribution of Christmas trees, that the recipient supplied the lights if the PCC supplied the trees.  The Clerk pointed out that he couldn’t make the decision and it was up to council to decide.  The Chairman put this to council who agreed that a Christmas tree would be supplied for this area.  Clerk to arrange
100.10

Christmas Bonus & December meeting

The Christmas bonus for the Maintenance Staff was agreed as was, after a discussion, it agreed that the next meeting of the Council would be, as advertised, on 21st December at Pentyrch Village Hall.  Clerk to arrange
101
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £5,400.13p and receipts of £10.00p were recorded for October 2015.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  

102
Planning Applications
There were 7 planning applications to consider:

a) 15/02545/DCH ~ 19 Llys Dewi, Creigiau.  Cllr Howard asked if she could revert to the Clerk as her attempts to view this application had been frustrated by the CCC web-site crashing.  This was agreed.
b) 15/02508/DCH ~ Ty Wennol, Heol-y-Parc, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.  
c) 15/02568/MNR ~ Land east of Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  Cllr Howard asked if she could revert to the Clerk for the same reason as before.  This was agreed.
d) 15/02504/DCH ~ 9 Field Terrace, Pentyrch.  Cllr Hill-John declared an interest.  No adverse comments.
e) 15/02577/MNR ~ Land adjacent to Brynawel, Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.

f) 15/02612/MNR ~ Land adjacent to Brynawel, Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.

g) 15/02801/DCH ~ 11 Maes Cadwgan, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
103
Correspondence
The Clerk pointed to the separate file full of correspondence received over the past month.  He pointed out that rarely did he need to delve into the file to produce documents for the meeting and that; as a consequence, the printing of all the correspondence was wasteful.  He proposed that the list of correspondence should remain the same, identifying those items of correspondence already circulated but Councillors, who wanted further details or copies of correspondence not circulated, should ask the Clerk for a copy, in the same way as they ask for planning documents to be printed.  Councillors felt that this would be a major saving in printing costs and agreed to the Clerk’s suggestion.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Harrison asked for further information regarding the letter that had arrived that morning from the Post Office and also on an email, also received that morning from OVW regarding allotments and community gardens.  He arranged to call on the Clerk the following day to view these items.  

There were no other issues raised with regard to the Correspondence received.
104
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	27.10.15
	Nikki Howard
	I have received a request from a Creigiau resident regarding a couple of issues around Creigiau Travel. Apparently one or more of their portaloos are leaking and effluent is puddling on the pathway.  Since a number of people walk their dogs along this pathway we have a possible health and safety risk.  Could we contact Creigiau Travel to check this out please?   

The other area they have asked to be highlighted is with regard to the fencing around Creigiau Travel.  Some of the concrete posts are no longer upright, leaning instead across the path making access difficult.  There are also concerns over whether they might fall and hurt someone.  I am unsure whether this perimeter fence was put up by Creigiau Travel or the Railways Board.  Could you raise the matter with the necessary company please?
	Email to Creigiau Travel

	27.10.15
	Nikki Howard
	Drainage on Tynant Road, Creigiau – The perennial problem of pine needles and leaves blocking the manholes by Creigiau primary school, has occurred again.  Please can you ask Cardiff to come and clear them before more heavy rain arrives?
	Email to C2C

	28.10.15
	Chris Priday
	The street light on the footpath that cuts through the green amenity land between Lon y Fro, Pentyrch and Penuel Road, Pentyrch is not working.  Please could you advise CCC Street Lighting?
	Email to C2C

	16.11.15
	John Harrison
	I am told that the Hill, (Heol Goch, Pentyrch) will be closed on Saturday the 5th and 12th December due to the Redrow Development.  Is it possible for you to find the timings?
	Email to Cllr Gavin Hill-John & Highways

	16.11.15
	Stuart Thomas
	I attended a meeting with Cllr Howard, Cllr John Hughes (St Fagans) and Lyn Cadwallader, CEO of OVW at the Council Offices on Tuesday 10th November 2015 where the concerns we had had regarding the funding of the conference and the setting of dates for the Area Committee meetings were discussed and we were happy with his explanation.  He wants to use the library in the Council offices as an example of best practice and he was impressed with the museum.  At the area meeting we attended there was an extremely good presentation from the VoG as regards S.106 and CIL and when I asked Lyn Cadwallader why OVW had not been very vociferous about our concerns with the LDP he advised us that it had only crossed his desk for the first time two weeks previously.  It would appear the much of the hiatus is because of lack of communication from his area officer Shannon Robinson.  He promises this will be amended and Council will re-consider, at the appropriate time, whether to renew our subscription.
	For information

	16.11.15
	Nikki Howard
	Could we have new tables in the large room upstairs in the Council offices as the two there are old and decrepit and an embarrassment when we have meeting.  [Council agreed]
	Clerk to arrange


105
Confidential Matter
Cty Cllr Gavin Hill-John asked the Chairman if he could address the Council on a confidential matter to which the Chairman agreed and asked that all members of the public now leave the meeting.  When this had been achieved Cty Cllr Hill-John and Councillors agreed that the confidential matter would not be minuted.

There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.50 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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